
June 10 Adventure Hitchhiking from
Hirosaki to Niigata

Mr. and Mrs. Sakura in their living room

Sunday, June 10, 2012: I hitchhiked 404 kilometers (253 miles) from Aomori
Prefecture to Niigata City in 9 cars. They consisted of 4 married couples,
two small children, 4 single men, 2 ladies and one single couple. A highlight
of this trip was visiting Mr. and Mrs. Sakurada’s home in Noshiro. They
picked me up when hitchhiking exactly one month before on May 6 during my
previous trip back to Niigata. I also made 3 new Facebook friends.

I left the capsule hotel in Hirosaki bright and early to catch the 6:51 a.m
train, the first one going to Akita Prefecture. The fare to Nagamine, 24
minutes and 3 stations down the line, was only 320 yen. Nagamine is next to
Route 7, the highway toward home.

The sky was overcast and there was a light precipitation. I opened the small
folding umbrella I often carry with me. Traffic on the road was sparse.
Around 7:35 a.m. a middle aged couple stopped for me. They saw my Odate sign
and turned around. Their destination was Odate but decided take me all the
way to Higashi Noshiro, an extra distance of 80 kilometers round trip out of
their way!

I sent a SMS text message to Mr. Sakurada just before I arrived, and he
replied he would be waiting for me at the convenience store near the Higashi
Noshiro exit of the expressway. I arrived a few minutes before him.

One of the riceburgers I had for
lunch.

Mr. and Mrs. Sakuada were great hosts. They gave me a good breakfast of fish
and rice balls with salad, and a lunch bag for my trip: Two rice-burgers! In
the 34 some years I’ve lived in Japan, today was a first time ever for me to
even see a rice-burger! They were delicious!
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I spent about an hour at the Sakurada home. During that time a lady friend of
theirs visited, a true Bible believing and Bible reading Christian who
attends a small church in Noshiro. The population of Japan is said to be 1%
Christian, but I would say Bible readers are probably much less, only two or
three out of a thousand. Her name is Mikiko and she became my Facebook
friend!

Mikiko

Mr. & Mrs Sakurada offered to take me to Akita City, 50 kilometers from
Noshiro, just as they did before when I first met them. But because they had
no business in Akita City that day, I didn’t want to be a burden to them. I
told them that the expressway entrance of Higashi Noshiro which is only a few
minutes drive from their home would be fine. The time was now about 10:30
a.m.

At 11:05 a.m. a young man named Yusuke stopped for me and took me to Akita
City. Yusuke is a software developer. He wanted to drop me off at the train
station, but because it was a good hour drive from Noshiro and because the
train would be leaving an hour later at 12:10, there wasn’t quite enough time
to catch it. If I had caught that train, I would have taken it 3 stops down
the line to get out of town and back to Route 7. The next train was 2 hours
later, too long to wait. Yusuke therefore took me to Route 7 at the point it
leaves Akita City going toward Yamagata, the way to Niigata.

Though it was not supposed to rain in Akita that day, it did, a constant but
light precipitation. I wasn’t in a very good location to hitchhike. The
traffic was heavy but going quite fast. I walked up the road for at least an
hour in the rain holding my umbrella and pulling my luggage behind me (it has
wheels). I hoped to find an intersection with a good traffic light, but there
was none. I was now in a desolate area in country.

A middle age lady took pity on me and stopped. She told me she would take me
to a nearby train station. I declined her offer because she wasn’t going very
far. Twenty or so more minutes later it began to rain harder and I still
hadn’t caught a ride. I regretted not accepting the lady’s offer. After
walking further up the road to what I thought was an intersection, I saw it
was actually an overpass going over a crossroad. The shoulder of the road
became narrower which made it even harder for drivers to stop. I turned
around and walked back the way I had just came to where the shoulder was
wider. I stopped walking and started praying while holding out my thumb,
smiling and facing traffic.

Route 7 in Akita close to the
Yamagata border. Mt. Chokai is in
the background.
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The rain continued. About 10 minutes later another lady stopped. She was
going as far as Michikawa station, about 20 kilometers up the road. Progress!
When we arrived at Michikawa, the rain had stopped. There was a traffic light
with a push button to turn the signal red for pedestrians to cross the road.
I pushed the button every time a group of cars approached me to stop the
traffic. This way I get a good look at the drivers faces and see if anyone
will make eye contact with me. The first person who does usually offers me a
ride. It also gives the drivers more time to check me out and decide whether
they want to pick me up.

Another view of Route 7 close to
Yamagata

After a few minutes a middle age married couple stopped and took me to Sakata
city. The husband said his ancestors are samurai. Samurai families often have
records of their family tree of hundreds of years. He knew some interesting
facts of history of the area, things you won’t find in a school history
textbook.

The stretch of Route 7 from Kisagata to Sakata passes by Mt. Chokai which
sits on the boarder between Akita Prefecture and Yamagata Prefecture. The
Daimyo (feudal lords who were vassals of the Shogun) of Akita and the Daimyo
of Tsuruoka quarreled over which prefecture would lay claim to Mt. Chokai’s
summit. They took their dispute to the Tokugawa government in Tokyo. Because
the Tsuruoka Daimyo was richer than the Akita Daimyo, the Tokugawa government
awarded the summit to the Tsuruoka Daimyo. He was lord over the Shonai area
of Yamagata Prefecture. One of the officials of the Akita Daimyo took
responsibility for the failure to gain Mt. Chokai’s summit for Akita, and
committed seppuku, also known as hara-kiri.

Keita, my new Facebook friend.

The couple took me to the other side of Sakata from where there would be more
traffic to Tsuruoka, the next big town about 30 kilometers away. Three young
men averaging 26 years old saw my sign and stopped for me. They are in a
network marketing business called Amway. One of them became my Facebook
friend!

Mr. and Mrs. Hayasaka with their
son Ryodai

The three young men dropped me off at an intersection on the Route 7 bypass.
The city traffic was heavy with few cars going very far. I walked further up
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the road hoping to get to a better intersection. After a few minutes, Mr. And
Mrs. Hayasaka with their young son, Ryodai, stopped for me. They took me to
the very edge of Tsuruoka proper, a few kilometers further up the road. The
husband asked me when I hoped to returned home. “Of course, sometime this
evening!” I replied. He gave me an incredulous look indicating he didn’t
think I would make it. It surprised me thought so considering the distance I
had already come that day, 250 kilometers with only around 150 kilometers
remaining. With 2 hours of summer sunlight remaining I considered it a piece
of cake!

One of the tunnels of the Nihonkai
Tohoku Expressway. The purpose of
the blue lighting on the ceiling
may be an attempt to keep the
driver alert.

I walked further up the road. After only a few minutes a lady stopped and
offered me a ride as far as Sanze, half way to Atsumi Onsen. She took the
brand new stretch of the Nihonkai Tohoku, a section of the expressway that is
still toll free.

The single couple who took me to
Sanze

From Sanze on Route 7 I had to wait at least 30 minutes for the next ride. It
was a young single couple who saw my Atsumi Onsen sign. The car was a station
wagon with two seats in the front but none in the back. I sat down on the
floor next to the back door.

Atsumi Onsen

The couple didn’t go quite as far as I had hoped they would go. The end of
the Nihonkai Tohoku expressway was yet a couple kilometers up the road,
walking distance. I knew there would be more traffic from that point going
further. It was now around 6 pm, an hour before dusk. The sky was blue with
fleecy clouds, and the low sun illuminated the scenery in golden hues. I
walked about 20 minutes.

Atsumi Onsen
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Just before arriving to the access point of the Nihonkai Tohoku expressway, a
car coming from the way I just walked stopped about half a football field
distance up the road. It was a young married couple with their 5 year old
daughter. They were headed home to Toyota City in Aichi Prefecture, not far
from Nagoya. This was the final ride for me that day. Their route would pass
directly through Niigata City! Toyota City is 580 kilometers from the point
the family picked me up. It would take them 7 more hours to get home arriving
round 2 a.m.!

The husband is from Tsuruoka and was visiting his parents. It was now about
6:30 p.m. He offered to take me to Niigata station from where I could catch a
short train ride home, but rather than have them get off the expressway which
would delay their journey by at least a half hour, I asked them to let me off
at the Toyosaka Service area just inside Niigata city. Another stretch of the
yet unfinished Nihonkai Tohoku expressway began at Murakami, about 70
kilometers from Niigata city. I knew the expressway ran close to and parallel
with the Shinhaku train line. I wasn’t sure what the closest train station
was, but knew it had to be in walking distance from Toyosaka SA.

It was close to 8 p.m when we arrived Toyosaka SA. The sun had completely
set. My eyesight has weakened the past year, and it’s especially harder for
me to see in low light conditions. The Toyosaka service area was more like a
small parking area with no concession stands and only a restroom. I knew
there had to be an access road to it leading to a city street, but the exit
to the access road was not apparent. I walked in one direction and then
another only to see the expressway on one side and dense forage on the other.
I went to a lighted area in the restroom and studied the highway map, The map
didn’t give me enough detail to determine a direction. I then used the map /
position locator feature of my cell phone. It helped me several times before
when I wound up in an unknown area. Sure enough, the cell phone map showed
roads leading to the service area! With renewed confidence, I walked a new
direction, one toward a lighted area and saw the exit of the service area. It
lead to a city road. But because it was dark, I still didn’t have my bearings
and was unsure of the direction to the train station. Again I pulled out the
cell phone, determined my location, and walked a hundred meters in the
direction I thought might be correct. I stopped and again checked my
location. The map clearly showed me I had walked away from the station. I
turned around and within 15 minutes found the train station. From there it
was only a few hundred yen fare to home. I arrived around 9:30 p.m.

That evening I accessed my Facebook account and wrote to my 3 new Facebook
friends that I had returned home safely. Mr. Hayasaka replied: “Wow, you
really made it back Sunday evening as you said you would. Congratulations!”
I’ve been in far worst situations than today and still was able to arrive to
my destination thanks to the help of my “Higher Power.” His name is Yeshua
Hamashiach, AKA Jesus of Nazareth.


